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meeting of thursday, 24 june 2010 – morning session
The meeting was opened at 9.57 a.m. under the chairmanship of Ms Riendeau (Canada). She mentioned that Ms Wu (China), Ms Sudre (France) and Ms Sawadogo (Burkina Faso) would be assisting the working group to prepare the final conclusions and recommendations.  
monitoring of the convention

Ms Degeling (Secretary) introduced the subject of the monitoring of the Convention, the role of the Permanent Bureau, examples of support and responses to problem situations. Specifically, she noted that Special Commissions are an important aspect of monitoring and a lot of information can be gleaned from State responses to questionnaires.  She mentioned that given the limited resources of the Permanent Bureau, co-operation with organisations such as UNICEF, International Social Service and Terre des Hommes is indispensable. She requested further support from States to help with monitoring and technical assistance programs.   

With regard to any possible monitoring role to investigate systemic abuses the Deputy Secretary General noted that the resources and mandate of the Permanent Bureau were limited, therefore co-operation with the authorities in both States of origin and receiving States is fundamental. 

An expert from Australia noted the commitments given on the first day of the Special Commission for more cooperation on the issue of the abduction, sale and traffic in children for adoption. The expert referred to the Australian proposals on this subject (Work.Doc. No 5), with the dual objective of establishing a working group as a practical outcome from the first meeting of the Special Commission and identifying best practice guidelines for dealing with individual cases when there is evidence of malpractices. All experts that took the floor supported this proposal, with some recommending the need to include adoption actors outside the Central Authorities. An expert from the Netherlands raised the separate issue of establishing an international supervisory body to deal with malpractices and suggested that this could be discussed in the working group. The issue of financing such an initiative was raised.
The Chair postponed discussions relating to Australia’s proposals, summing up by noting the limited resources and mandate of the Permanent Bureau for this supervisory body. She then proposed to deal with Item 17 on the Agenda. 

technical assistance programme and other training programmes

A representative of the Permanent Bureau presented their technical assistance programme and its contribution to law reform and training, thanking specific States for their support. She noted that co-operation is essential, particularly ‘horizontally’ between Central Authorities. The representative provided examples of assistance to countries such as Cambodia, Guatemala, Mexico, Nepal and Namibia based on requests of the States. She noted that more training is needed for all adoption actors and concluded by stressing the need for more funding.
Experts unanimously agreed on the importance of the Permanent Bureau’s role in providing technical assistance. Additionally, experts cited the benefits of horizontal co-operation, co-ordinating approaches, Special Commissions as well as the need to share the expertise of adoption actors such as, inter alia, accredited bodies, regional organisations and judiciary, which can be relatively inexpensive. 
The Secretary General was delighted that there was unity about the role of the Permanent Bureau in providing technical assistance, which is a relatively recent development compared with other activities such as developing legal instruments and monitoring. He suggested that the final recommendations refer to technical assistance as a core mandate, noting some examples of how States can support the Permanent Bureau. 

The Chairperson of the UN Committee on the Rights of the Child noted that the Committee systematically recommends ratification of the Convention, raising the question of whether it would be beneficial to habitually include a proposal to seek assistance from the Permanent Bureau. The Secretary General agreed that this would be helpful. 
The Chair summed up that there is strong support for the work of the technical assistance of the Permanent Bureau as being a core mandate, which will be included as a recommendation. She noted the importance of horizontal co-operation and need for a co-ordinated approach. 

dealing with non-convention countries (i.e., states of origin): a co-ordinated approach by convention states; the role of bilateral agreements

The Deputy Secretary General referred to recommendations of the 2000 and 2005 Special Commissions which stress that Convention States should as far as possible apply Convention standards in dealing with non-Convention States. He provided examples of establishing a co-ordinated approach as well as current challenges and minimum standards in bilateral agreements. He also mentioned some good practices for pipeline cases.   

Experts agreed that bilateral agreements can be useful, noting the importance for Contracting-States, to ensure that they include the standards and safeguards of the Convention, which is essential when co-operating with non-Contracting States. Such inclusions are not always the case in practice. Benefits of bilateral agreements, even between Contracting States, include the opportunity to deal with issues not covered by the Convention, promoting the transparency of internal procedures as well as assisting with preparation of prospective adoptive parents. Some experts expressed concerns that agreements are not always Convention compliant although this did not appear to be the case for the examples cited during the session.
Experts emphasised the need to have a common approach among receiving States when dealing with countries that have systemic problems. Specifically, a representative of UNICEF noted that the disagreement among receiving States on how to deal with problem situations in non-Contracting States of origin tends to demonstrate that some receiving States may not be applying Convention standards with those countries, in accordance with the recommendations of the 2000 and 2005. 

The Chair summed up, emphasising the utility of bilateral agreements that are based on the Convention and which promote transparency and can help with preparation activities. 

The meeting was closed at 12.29 p.m.
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